
APPROVED 04-05-17 

REGULAR MEETING OF CASCO TOWNSHIP PLANNING COMMISSION  

March 8, 2017  

7 PM – 9 PM  

Members Present:  Chairman Daniel Fleming, David Campbell, Dian Liepe, Lewis Adamson, Greg  

Knisley, Paul Macyauski and Judy Graff  
Absent: None  

Staff Present:  Janet Chambers, Recording Secretary  

Also Present: 19 interested citizens (sign in sheet attachment #1)   

1. Call to order and review of agenda: The meeting was called to order at 7:35 PM.  Due to late start, 

#2 Constitutional Moment will be skipped.  Approval of 2/22/17 minutes will be delayed until next 

meeting.  

  

2. Constitution “Moment”:     skipped because of late start                                                                                                 

3. Opening comments by PC members:   None                                                                                     

             

4. Public comment for items not on Agenda:  John Barkley stated because so many people are 

interested in the STR issue, Barkley would like to formally request the minutes be put on the website.    

5. Approval of minutes of 02/22/2017 (Special Meeting):   Minutes not available for approval.  Will be 

approved at next meeting.                                                          

6. Report from Township Board representative Judy Graff:  Tom Jessup from Allegan County Road 

Commission said they will be taking down 2500 trees on Blue Star for safety reason.  They will remove 

trees within 15 ft. of pavement.  County is having a problem funding police patrol.  Casco board 

approved roads to receive maintenance.  Board had decided to suspend enforcement of STRs through 

October while PC is deliberating on the issue.  Compensation committee is working on salaries and 

comparing to other communities.  That report will be due in April in time for 2017-2018 budget.  Al-Van 

requested a contract with Casco which will be discussed at the next board meeting.  Draft of noise 

ordinance will be reviewed at a special board meeting.  Casco’s fees are being reviewed.  Allegan 

County is offering an educational seminar on marijuana.  Sewer costs will be increasing 9.5% each 

year for next 5 years to pay for recent improvements.                                       

7. Report from ZBA representative Dave Hughes:  Feb 23rd a variance request from Walter Revoir to 

renovate an existing cottage in a deeded lot of record.  Renovation will not change footprint.  The 

standards were covered and variance granted.                                                                    

                                                       

8. Report from Water / Sewer representative Lou Adamson:   Water & sewer continues to flow very 

well.  They are $300,000 over where they were at this time last year.  Casco joining the Authority is still 

being debated.  Allegan has some requirements they are still discussing.  They are meeting with Scott 

Smith, Atty.  Hopefully this time next month Casco will be part of the authority.  Seventeen and 1/2 

connections are needed each year to meet debts.  There are 18 hookups this year to date.  Campbell 

asked if audits and financial statements from Water & Sewer Authority are available.  Adamson said 

they are available and Campbell could get them from Ross Stein.    

  

9. Old Business:  None  

                                                                                                                          

10. New Business – Presentation pertaining to Peter Klein's request to amend the ZO to allow for 

the operation of a restaurant in the AG District.  Peter Klein of Seedling Farms, 6717 111th Avenue, 



requested that the PC discuss the feasibility of amending the Zoning Ordinance to allow a “pop-up” 

restaurant in the Ag zone.  Presently he sells cider to neighbors and farm markets.  He would like to 

have a restaurant where his cider is featured during the cider season.  He would probably have the 

restaurant open 4 or 5 nights a week during the 6 to 8-week cider season.  The business would be fully 

enclosed in his 81 acres.  The health department said he would need a separate septic system for the 

kitchen.  Outstanding the Field has held farm to table dinners once or twice a year and that has been 

successful with 170 to 200 people.  He is planning on about 80 to 100 people max.  They would have a 

professional chef and seasonal cider.    

  

Campbell said he has family that lived and worked overseas where something similar is done at 

wineries during wine season and seems to be successful.    

  

Klein said they would take the original house and convert it to a kitchen for prep work, but most cooking 

would be outdoors.  Dining would be outside in a tent.  

  

Commissioners discussed how this might be handled.  Possibilities raised included a seasonal permit, 

or cottage laws?  Commissioners came to the consensus that it sounded interesting and he should 

explore it with Ellingsen.  

  

Priscilla Massey asked if Klein would have alcohol.  She suggested it is something to consider and 

would need to work out licensing, bathrooms, kitchen, etc.  Klein said he had been told porta-potty 

would be sufficient.  

  

   

11. Planning Commission discussion of rental issue: Campbell clarified that he will recuse himself from 

rental discussion and seated in the audience.  Fleming said the next meeting will be March 15th at 6:00 

with the planner.   

  

The PC is still waiting for information from Ellingsen on areas he identifies as rental areas.  They 

requested basic information on how many units, zoning districts they are in, number of renters, etc.       

  

Fleming wanted commissioners to question the definition of rural character page 12 of the Master Plan, 

2nd paragraph: The components of rural ambience include the following: fruit and field crop farmlands, 

woodlands and wetlands, clean air and water, undeveloped open space, Lake Michigan bluffs and 

beaches, Black River tributary streams, and attractive, rolling terrain.  He stated that in the platted 

subdivisions where most STRs are, there are no crop lands, no Black River tributary streams.  He 

asked commissioners to be thinking about that.  He acknowledged that we all want to live in a place 

that is as little metropolitan as possible.  Knisley said sometimes easier to say what it is not (high rise 

buildings, etc).  

  

Several people in the audience stated that they do have the Black River tributary, wetlands, 

blueberries, woods, ponds, etc. John Barkley stated that 3 or 4 of those exist in each area.  

  

Discussion ensued about the fact that the PC owns the ordinance.  Although they will have a planner to 

guide them, the PC is responsible for what we end up with.  

  

                                                                        

12. Public comment concerning renting:  Pricilla Massey said we had an ordinance.  The PC wrote one 

that stops business in our rural community.  That is how we (citizens) interpret it and how the judge 

interpreted it. She also pointed out that Muskegon stopped STRs. She provided commissioners with an 

article dated March 1, 2017, by Wood TV 8(attachment #2).  Neighborhoods are not designed to be 

tourist cities.  She said they called the Attorney General on this and they could not believe Casco is  



going to allow it for the next 8 months, even though it is not allowed in the ZO.  Our Zoning Ordinance 

did not mean to allow STRs.  

  

Discussion ensued about the Planner, and the fact that the ordinance is owned by the PC and the PC 

is responsible for the results.  The planner can be of some help, but commissioners are ultimately 

responsible.  They referred to the letter by Williams & Works, planners hired by Casco.  Chris Barczyk 

requested a copy of the letter from Williams & Works (attachment #3).  He was provided with a copy.  

  

Carson Leftwich asked, because there is a moratorium on enforcing the STR Ordinance, is there a 

moratorium on building new structures for the purpose of STRs.  She was told there is nothing stopping 

new STRs from being built.  The building codes are the same whether they are for STRs or single 

family residences.  Leftwich stated that they are building over the 35’ limit.  Fleming told her she should 

go through the complaint process.  

  

As discussion came up about Overhiser’s work groups, Adamson felt he should have been told about 

the work groups.  He feels that it affects the decisions the PC will be making on STRs and he was 

dissatisfied that he was not told the work groups exist.  Graff explained that at the February board 

meeting a problem identification, solution, process, behavior oriented group was assigned to help come 

up with ways to solve issues.  

  

John Barkley said it was a broader agenda.  They are working to identify priority problems.  They will 

break into 5 or 6 people work groups to come up with a plan. They are planning a meeting on the 23rd 

at 6:00 PM.  

  

Ken DeWitt asked if STRs are going into farmland.  He was concerned about his farming.  Pricilla 

Massey said that if he was concerned about migrant workers he did not need to worry because migrant 

workers stay for 6 months, (not considered short-term).   

  

13. Closing comments and adjournment: Adamson asked if the PC was going to be able to see results 

from Allan’s work groups.  Graff expressed that the workgroups have nothing to do with zoning, and 

she would share anything she gets with him.  Adamson reiterated that this was the first he heard about 

a committee and people on the side making plans that will have an impact on what he is working on.   

Adamson felt he should not have to wait until he gets to a meeting to find out something like this.  

  

A motion to adjourn was made by Graff, supported by Hughes.  All in favor.  Meeting adjourned at 8:50 

PM.  

  

  

  

  

Minutes prepared by Janet Chambers, Recording Secretary  

  

  

Next meeting will be March 15th at 6:00 PM on STRs  

There will be a meeting on March 29th at 6:00 PM on STRs  

  

Attachment #1 -  Sign-in sheet  

Attachment #2 -  March 1, 2017 article provided by Massey Re: North Muskegon stops STRs                                                

Attachment #3 – Letter from Williams & Works, Re: Work scope for planner, dated 2/15/17  



  



  



  



  



  



  



  



  



  



  



  



 


